


5. Private investigator licenses are not needed to ensure reliable evidence in litigation. Trial 
 judges are vested with broad discretion in determining whether expert testimony is 
 relevant and reliable; the Supreme Court has set forth a list of factors that may be used to 
 guide them in making this determination (state licensing requirements are not a factor). 

6. Data and systems are spread around the world as a result of a globally connected network 
 and widespread use of the Internet.  Thus, forensic examinations and network testing 
 frequently involve multiple jurisdictions. A patchwork of differing state licensing 
 requirements for computer forensic and network testing assistance will create 
 jurisdictional complexities that will hamper business operations and court proceedings, 
 disadvantage litigants, and may deprive courts of hearing the best available evidence.   

7. There is very little supporting evidence that public safety or consumer protection would 
 be served by such licensing requirements.   
 
The ABA supports efforts to establish professional certification or competency requirements for 
such activities based upon the current state of technology and science. The Report notes that, 
“Digital forensics is a changing and complex field not readily amenable to regulation by state 
licensing requirements.”  More than 50 universities, colleges, and professional organizations 
offer training and education in the area of computer forensics.  Law enforcement and judicial 
organizations also sponsor or offer specialized computer forensic courses.  All of these courses 
have to keep pace with emerging attacks on computer systems, technological changes and new 
innovations, and legal developments, whereas state PI licenses do not.  In fact, most state PI 
licensing examinations do not even address the area of computer forensics. 

The American Bar Association, through its Governmental Affairs Office working with the 
Section of Technology & Science Law, stands ready to provide additional information to you 
and your colleagues on this important issue.  Please let us know if we can be of further 
assistance.  Thank you for your attention and consideration. 

 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Thomas M. Susman 
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